
HEREFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

MINUTES of the meeting of Health & Social Care Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee held at Council Chamber, The Shire Hall, St. 
Peter's Square, Hereford, HR1 2HX on Monday 12 December 2016 
at 2.00 pm 
  

Present: Councillor PA Andrews (Chairman) 
Councillor J Stone (Vice Chairman) 

   
 Councillors: CR Butler, ACR Chappell, PE Crockett, CA Gandy, MT McEvilly, 

GJ Powell, A Seldon, NE Shaw, D Summers and EJ Swinglehurst 
 

  
  
Officers: Jo Davidson, Simon Hairsnape (NHS Herefordshire CCG), Jane Ives (Wye 

Valley NHS Trust), Anne Owen (NHS Herefordshire CCG), Martin Samuels, 
Lesley Woakes (NHS Herefordshire CCG),  

 
119. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   

 
None received. 
 

120. NAMED SUBSTITUTES (IF ANY)   
 
None. 
 

121. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 
Cllr PE Crockett declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in item 7 as an employee of 
Wye Valley NHS Trust.  
 

122. MINUTES   
 
RESOLVED 
That the minutes of the meeting held on 14 November 2016 be approved as a 
correct record and signed by the chairman.  
 

123. SUGGESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC ON ISSUES FOR FUTURE 
SCRUTINY   
 
None received. 
 

124. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC   
 
None received. 
 

125. WYE VALLEY NHS TRUST CARE QUALITY COMMISSION (CQC) INSPECTION   
 
Councillor PE Crockett left the meeting for this item having declared a disclosable 
pecuniary interest as an employee of Wye Valley NHS Trust. 
 
The interim director of nursing, NHS Herefordshire Clinical Commissioning Group 
(CCG), introduced the item and explained that CCG had been working with NHS 
Improvement to ensure there were plans in place following the previous inspection of 



 

Wye Valley NHS Trust (WVT). There was close working with WVT’s plan to ensure 
continued improvement.  
  
The managing director, Wye Valley NHS Trust, gave a presentation which highlighted 
the following points: 
 

 this was the second inspection of WVT by the Care Quality Commission (CQC), 
the first of which took place in January 2016 with a finding of Inadequate; 

 WVT had joined up with South Warwickshire NHS Foundation Trust (SWFT) to 
share good practice;  

 the hospital and the community services gave a good impression, although it had 
subsequently become clear that the level of focus that WVT had devoted to the 
CQC inspection appeared to have distracted the organisation from robust 
financial management, and so the scale of the challenge was to reduce 
overspending by almost a half; 

 management was working on agreed priorities and taking these forward; 

 SWFT was a stable organisation as a result of redesign and integration of acute 
services, supported by collective experience and expertise, and so the intention 
was to draw on this expertise to support improvement by WVT; 

 there was a 10-point plan, focusing on developing A&E safety and quality to bring 
it in line with the standards of the national A&E plan. SWFT was one of a small 
number of trusts nationally currently meeting this standard; 

 community redesign was key to improvement, with well integrated pathways and 
the right capacity to meet demand for services, such as caring for people at 
home; 

 there was close working with the council to take out duplicated processes and 
aligning community services  

 
In response to a number of members’ questions regarding waiting times performance, 
the managing director explained that some waiting times had built up, and it was 
necessary to address some backlogs. She recognised that this could take at least a year 
to resolve and that in order to meet certain targets, it was necessary to refer people to 
other centres.  An impact of the waiting lists was that some pre-operation assessments 
were repeated to ensure they were up to date. 
 
A member asked if it was a condition of special measures for WVT to form a relationship 
with SWFT. The managing director clarified that the relationship between WVT and 
SWFT was in order to ensure a positive journey towards improvement and avoiding a 
return to special measures.  In terms of financial assurance, the two trusts were believed 
to have a similar demographic with significant rurality and an urban district general 
hospital. SWFT remained in balance, with a small surplus and there was confidence in 
maintaining a good level of service to South Warwickshire residents.  It was possible to 
turn around the finances in Herefordshire but there were challenges around tariffs, which 
would not be achieved quickly. However, the aim was to reduce the deficit significantly 
within two years, although any financial intervention was for NHS England, rather than 
SWFT, to consider.  
 
In answer to a question from the chairman regarding community hospitals and difficulties 
regarding organising home care, the managing director acknowledged that outcomes 
were better for people when cared for at home compared with remaining in hospital.   
 
A member asked about bed-blocking and cross-border protocols with Wales. The 
managing director confirmed that there were some difficulties with discharging patients, 
which it was hoped would improve following work with Shropshire and Powys. Many 
patients could be cared for at home but the resources were currently hospital based, and 
this needed addressing, noting that the quality of primary care in the county was good 
and so local resources could be developed. 



 

 
The vice-chairman observed that, as there was a high proportion of older people in 
Herefordshire, consideration needed to be given to complex needs of people presenting 
to A&E.  
The managing director confirmed that the age profile was similar to south Warwickshire, 
although it was slightly older in Herefordshire. Outpatient waiting times were too high 
and needed addressing, which could be achieved through the skill mix of staff and 
building capacity.   
 
It was envisaged that in quarter one of next year, it should be possible to have a financial 
plan. It was comparatively more expensive in Herefordshire to provide some services, 
such as orthopaedics, which currently was operating at a net cost to the trust. It was 
necessary to address patient flows to support elective work and 7-day services, and 
there were more efficient ways of providing services such as outpatient prescriptions.  
 
A member noted recent news coverage about reducing agency staff, and commented 
that South Warwickshire and Herefordshire were not as alike as it might be thought, as 
Herefordshire was more rural and had a smaller population, and it was essential to 
recognise difficulties in getting younger workers to come to the county who were put off 
by its limited infrastructure and facilities. Whilst it was a good aspiration to reduce 
agency staff, this would not be easy.   
 
The managing director believed that recruitment and retention could be addressed by 
nurturing the workforce and by providing good training and opportunities. It was essential 
to let people know that it could be good to work in the county and have professional and 
fulfilling careers.  There was more to be done although this might take some time to see 
the results.   It was not envisaged that the implications of nursing bursaries, such as 
graduating with debt, would have an adverse effect on recruitment as the use of 
bursaries meant that the number of training places had previously been capped and 
there had already been some recruitment into a number of specialties.  
 
A member commented on the sustainability and transformation plan which showed a 
slight increase in the number of hospital beds and a reduction in community beds, and 
that in order to achieve aspirations to get WVT into sustainable financial position, it 
would accelerate the volume of discharges, such that there was a risk that the system 
would not be able to cope with the additional demand.  The only options on discharge 
then would be to go home or to go a care home, which was expensive and needed 
funding. The situation was unsustainable and there was a question over whether SWFT 
has unrealistic aspirations.  
 
In response, the managing director explained that it was about reducing whole system’s 
costs and working together to avoid duplication. The ambition was to keep people at 
home whilst achieving financial balance for both health and social care.   
 
The director for adults and wellbeing added that Herefordshire was comparatively lower 
than neighbours in placement rates for older people and that it was not the intention to 
discharge people unnecessarily, however, being in hospital reduced a person’s ability to 
care for themselves and so they would be discharged as soon as possible when 
medically fit.  Guidance was awaited on the better care fund, but there was opportunity 
to take services forward through this scheme in an integrated manner.  
 
A member noted that the mantra of people needing to look after themselves was well 
used, and the success of earlier work had not been fully realised, such as falls 
prevention, and so the concept of self-care and prevention needed attention.   
It was noted that there was much work to be brought together on this, such as 
development of frailty pathways. The chairman commented on an increasing 



 

dependence on the voluntary sector, making the observation that many volunteers are 
elderly themselves and would not be able to take on what was expected of them.   
 
Commenting on experience of previous public consultations, a member highlighted the 
importance of members having access to plans in writing in order to see the details to be 
able to explain them clearly to their constituents.   It was also noted that there needed to 
be greater connection to management and for there to be sound and stable leadership in 
order to effect change. There was a well-established leadership within SWFT.  
 
The chairman asked about practicalities for SWFT with the STP footprint being across 
Herefordshire and Worcestershire. The managing director confirmed that SWFT was 
committed to the STP footprint and ensuring the clinical network was robust.  She added 
that it might be beneficial to spread services across a wider area but it was important to 
have services in Herefordshire. Some service models might need reviewing but there 
was no proposal to move services. In addition, the financial trajectory needed agreeing 
with NHS England.  
 
The managing director provided assurance that SWFT’s role was to help and support 
and to make things better. There were no plans to merge the two organisations, although 
there was some value in exploring corporate and back office functions sharing expertise.     
A member asked for details on costs for discharge pathways, commenting on ensuring 
they are appropriate. It was clarified that the typical cost was in the region of £2300 per 
week for hospital care, compared with around £150 for care at home. Experience in 
South Warwickshire showed that changes to discharge pathways allowed throughput to 
be quadrupled.  
 
The vice-chairman added that Herefordshire’s hospital services were better than might 
be believed, and asked what improvements could be committed to within 12 months.  
The managing director identified that enhanced out of hospital services would be 
delivered and services would feel different to the public.  A member added that it was 
essential to engage carers at home to ensure continuity of care after discharge, but it 
was also important to note that pre-admission fitness was a factor in recovery time.  
 
RESOLVED 
 
That an update be provided to the committee in March 2017.  
 

126. ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION PROCESS FOR THE REDESIGN OF 
PRIMARY CARE SERVICES IN HEREFORDSHIRE   
 
The director of primary care, NHS Herefordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG), 
explained that the CCG’s governing body was preparing to engage and consult with 
patients, public and wider stakeholders on the delivery of 7-day primary care medical 
services in Herefordshire. 
 
Views on the redesign of the urgent care pathway had been sought and the key 
message was that a more streamlined pathway into care was required.  There were 24 
GP practices in the county plus 3 hubs provided by Taurus, and an out of hours service. 
There was an opportunity for redesign for a number of reasons: 

 a pilot for 7-day Taurus hub pilots was coming to an end; 

 funding was transferring to the CCG in April 2017;   

 a new out of hours provider was in place under a new contract from November. 
 
A timeline for the consultation process was set out, to March 2017.  
 
The proposal centred around moving a GP practice into the walk-in centre space at Asda 
giving full access to primary care till 8pm, and to provide planned care through a Taurus 



 

hub in the same facility. It also recognised that there was a need for increased primary 
care access in South Wye to serve an increased population.    
 
A member commented that the current walk-in centre operated from 8am until 8pm and 
is used by people from all areas, not just South Wye, and gave encouragement for early 
consultation with community leaders. He made the point that people would not expect to 
have to make a ‘phone call to be directed to that centre because they were used to going 
straight there without an appointment.   
 
The chairman noted that there were few GP practices south of the river, and asked if the 
proposals meant that people outside the area would be excluded from access.  
The director explained that people could go to any practice but it was necessary to tailor 
the primary care and to support the population that is there.  
 
The chairman commented further that altering access to the walk-in centre would be a 
sensitive issue.  It was noted that the service would be extended to provide planned care 
and walk-in facilities, along with signposting.  
 
A member suggested that the overall object would seem to be to stop people accessing 
A&E inappropriately in order to take some pressure off that service, and it was not clear 
how successful that had been so far. It was a challenge to educate and change peoples’ 
mind-set from making 999 calls.   The director concurred that this was part of the driver 
for change and a consistent message was needed. Patients would be able to phone and 
be seen through triage and may be directed to other support such as pharmacy or 
nursing care, with the emphasis on clinical need.  
 
Referring to the report, a member asked for clarification on what the end offer would look 
like, and the impact on minor injury units around the county. It was important to ensure 
the consultation was county-wide and to be clear about what was proposed in order to 
have meaningful consultation responses at the end of the process.    
 
The director clarified that the consultation document was in development and more detail 
would be available in January. She added that the CCG had applied for support from 
NHS England to develop estates, technology and transformation for the development of 
a city hub and to develop health and wellbeing hubs. The timing was critical to align with 
community hospitals and the fast pace was driven by other factors in the system, so 
opinions were sought as early as possible.    
 
Members identified a number of groups to include in the consultation:  

 parish councils; 

 community groups; 

 Welsh communities who accessed Herefordshire services as these were closer; 

 South Wye family centres, schools and the women’s refuge 
 
The chairman commented that more time was needed for meaningful consultation and 
asked about the timing for consultation with walk-in centre users. The director outlined 
that there would be consultation within the centre supported by a questionnaire.  
 
The CCG accountable officer acknowledged that there was limited timing for consultation 
opportunities, not least because of the timing of contracts.   
 
The vice-chairman noted the sentiments expressed regarding South Wye, which 
resonated with the value placed upon the community hospital by people in Leominster, 
where there were real examples of how the hospital had aided convalescence and 
avoided bed blocking in Hereford.  
 



 

In answer to a question from the chairman regarding the GP hub, the director explained 
that the proposal was for three city practices to be relocated as one sustainable practice. 
There were recruitment difficulties in general practice and so it was expected that the 
hub and spoke model would support GPs to ensure that patients were served 
appropriately.   
 
The CCG accountable officer explained that the consultation would inform and provide 
details for what was currently a broad proposal.  
 
RESOLVED 
That  

a) the proposal and process be noted; 
b) the committee’s suggestions regarding the consultation process as 

identified be taken into account; and  
c) the matter be brought back to the committee in the new year with further 

detail.  
 
 

The meeting ended at 4.06 pm CHAIRMAN 


